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January 21, 2014 

 

 

TESTIMONY IN SUPPORT OF HB2152 – RELATING TO THE PACIFIC INTERNATIONAL 

SPACE CENTER FOR EXPLORATION SYSTEMS (PISCES)  

 
 

Dear Members of the 27th Hawaii State Legislature,  

 

We strongly support the intent of this bill to provide Hawaii State funding to PISCES to continue and expand its 

research and development activities in planetary surface systems technologies and to support the financing 

and creation of a research and development park to focus and house these various activities. 

 

For over two decades Paragon Space Development Corp has been directly involved in space, 

commercial space and space research. We have a deep understanding of the benefits that projects like 

the one being supported by Bill HB2152 provide. 

Organizations like PISCES have allowed for rapid and efficient development in Space Exploration 

Technologies. The ability of small organizations like PISCES to move rapidly without the red tape and 

bureaucracy that larger organizations have to deal with as proven to be a key in the advancement of 

space related technologies.  

The projects in which PISCES is involved not only provide invaluable benefits for Space Exploration, 

but they also have tremendous potential for terrestrial applications. Hawai’i being an island is in a 

unique situation in which the development of technologies that will help increase its level of self 

sustainability with regards to renewable energy, in situ resource utilization and waste re-use and 

reclamation are of paramount importance.  

Finally, supporting these types of efforts would help the STEM initiative by creating high tech job 

opportunities for students in Hawai’i who wish to pursue a career in Science.  

Therefore we strongly support the passing of HB2152. 

 

 

 

 
_____________________________ 

Jane Poynter 

Chairwoman and President 

Paragon Space Development Corp. 
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TESTIMONY IN SUPPORT OF HB2152 – RELATING TO THE PACIFIC INTERNATIONAL
SPACE CENTER FOR EXPLORATION SYSTEMS (PISCES)

Dear Members of the 27th Hawaii State Legislature,

As a middle school Science teacher in the state of Hawai’i and a former Biosphere 2 crew member,  I
understand the value that the research and work that this bill will fund, therefore, I support the intent of
this bill to provide Hawaii State funding to PISCES to continue and expand its research and development
activities in planetary surface systems technologies and to support the financing and creation of a
research and development park to focus and house these various activities.

The projects in which PISCES is involved not only provide invaluable benefits for Space Exploration, but
they also have tremendous potential for terrestrial applications. Hawai’i being an island is in a unique
situation in which the development of technologies that will help increase its level of self sustainability
with regards to renewable energy, in situ resource utilization and waste re-use and reclamation are of
paramount importance.

Finally, supporting these types of efforts would help the STEM initiative by creating high tech job
opportunities for students in Hawai’i who wish to pursue a career in Science.

One of the biggest challenges we see the students of Hawai’i facing is the lack of science or technology
related jobs available on the island. This causes those students who wish to remain on the island to lose
interest in science, or those who are interested in science look to move outside of the island. The
opportunities that the projects in which PISCES is involved have a tremendous value for the future
generations in Hawai’i. Therefore we strongly support the passing of HB2152.

Mahalo.

Charlotte Godfrey-Romo
1445 Waianuenue Ave
Hilo, HI 96720



TESTIMONY IN SUPPORT OF HB2152 –
RELATING TO THE PACIFIC INTERNATIONAL SPACE CENTER FOR EXPLORATION
SYSTEMS (PISCES)

Dear Members of the 27th Hawaii State Legislature,

 NASA Kennedy Space Center (KSC) has collaborated with the Pacific International Space Center
for Explorations Systems (PISCES) in the state of Hawaii since 2007, when the first NASA field test for In-
Situ Resource Utilization (ISRU) was held on Mauna Kea in the Big Island. The unique volcanic basalt
environment of the Hawaiian island chain is conducive to analogous testing for planetary surfaces which
in many cases also have a basaltic composition.
 NASA KSC is involved in developing new technologies for sustainable  planetary surface systems
in collaboration with the other NASA field centers across the USA.  The key to “living off the land” in
space is to use the local resources in order to achieve independence from the demanding and expensive
logistics train for re-supply from Earth.  The resources are contained in the soil (called regolith),
atmosphere and the energy from the sun.  Many of the technologies being developed for sustainable
space exploration via ISRU have terrestrial benefits such as water purification, production of renewable
and clean energy, building civil infrastructure with basaltic materials and advanced robotics for
construction activities.
 Just as these technologies will help humanity become a space faring civilization they may also
help economic prosperity in Hawaii by reducing the amount of raw materials that have to be imported
to Hawaii.  Hawaii is rich in solar power and basaltic materials which are the key ingredients for
sustainable ISRU construction on planetary surfaces.  By collaborating with the space exploration sector,
including advanced education training opportunities,  it is possible that dual use technologies may be
developed that will be highly beneficial to the Hawaiian quality of life and general prosperity of its
people.

Best Regards,

Rob

Robert P. Mueller
Senior Technologist
Advanced Projects Development
Surface Systems Office, NE-S
Engineering & Technology Directorate
NASA, Kennedy Space Center
Office:SSPF 3023W
Phone: 321-867-2557
Material transmitted in this message may
not represent the opinion or policy of NASA.
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Statement of 

 

RICHARD C. LIM 
Director 

 

Department of Business, Economic Development & Tourism 
before the 

 

HOUSE COMMITTEE ON  
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT & BUSINESS 

  

Tuesday, February 4, 2014 
8:30 a.m. 

State Capitol, Conference Room 312  

in consideration of 
HB 2152 

RELATING TO THE PACIFIC INTERNATIONAL SPACE CENTER FOR 
EXPLORATION SYSTEMS (PISCES). 

  
 
Chair Tsuji, Vice Chair Ward, and members of the Committee.  The Department of 

Business, Economic Development and Tourism supports the intent of this bill to provide 

supplemental state funding to support administrative tasks, the purchase equipment, strategic 

program initiatives, and preliminary development of the PISCES research and development park.  

This legislation builds upon and supplements funding from Act 169 from the 2012 

Session and Act 273 from the 2013 Session, which established PISCES as a program 

administratively attached to our department through the Office of Aerospace Development. The 

supplemental funding requested will be critical to sustaining PISCES operations and buildout 

through the upcoming fiscal year. 

We support this bill provided that its passage does not replace or adversely impact 

priorities indicated in our Executive Budget. 

Thank you for the opportunity to testify on this bill. 



BUZZ ALDRIN 10750 Wilshire Blvd. Suite 1004   Los Angeles, CA 90024 
 

 
BUZZ ALDRIN 

Astronaut 
 
 
 

01/28/2014 
 
 

Testimony in strong support of Hawaii State HB2150, HB2151, and HB2152 
 
Statement of Buzz Aldrin, Apollo XI  
 
To the Members of the 27th Hawaii State Legislature:  
 
I am pleased to offer my strongest endorsement of Hawaii State Bills HB2150,
HB2151, and HB2152, which will provide continued support for the Pacific 
International Space Center for Exploration Systems (PISCES). 
 
I commend the Great State of Hawaii for the outstanding leadership you are 
demonstrating in developing and maintaining this unique and vitally important 
capability that will serve Hawaii, the United States, and the international space 
community as a premier planetary analog test bed to help prepare for humanity’s 
next bold frontier - the scientific investigation, sustainable exploration, 
commercial development, and settlement of space.  
 
One of the most important lessons learned from our remarkably successful 
Apollo experience was the need to conduct high-fidelity simulation and training 
sessions in a highly relevant analog research environment, and Hawaii provides 
perhaps the best site on Earth to develop, test and validate the technologies, 
capabilities and systems that will be required to realize the vision I have 
articulated above. 
 
The investment that you are making today in supporting this urgently needed 
capability will undoubtedly assure Hawaii a unique leadership role in this 
challenging new frontier –  an investment that will also contribute substantially to 
the economic prosperity and well being of the State, while also inspiring Hawaii’s 
future aerospace workforce to pursue Science, Technology, Engineering and 
Math (STEM) related academic training in your schools and universities. 
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I have had the pleasure of personally attending and participating in several 
PISCES conferences and workshops over the past several years, and have 
seen, first hand, how well this new capability is coming together. As such, I urge 
you to continue to support its development and operations so it can achieve its 
full potential to meet this critical need for our space program –  an investment 
that I am confident will be returned many fold to the great State of Hawaii. 
 
As you may be aware, I recently published my latest book –  Mission to Mars, 
My Vision for Space Exploration –  in which I lay out my long term strategy for 
the exploration and settlement of space, as well as the steps I feel are required 
to implement this strategy. As I emphasize in my book, it is my view that future 
journeys into space can and will begin here in Hawaii - with innovators, 
scientists, technologist, and explorers from across the world conducting vital 
research at PISCES on the Big Island.  These Hawaii-based experiments will 
subsequently be operated tele-robotically from other sites around our planet to 
simulate the control of lunar robots on the surface of the Moon from stable 
orbits near our natural satellite - thus reducing the time delays associated with 
attempting to conduct these operations from Earth. 
 
Ultimately, I expect this approach will enable space commerce on the surface 
of the Moon on a scale that we have yet to anticipate, and that PISCES will 
continue to serve as the premier Earth-based proving ground for these 
systems for the foreseeable future. 
 
In the longer term, having demonstrated the value of conducting these 
planetary research investigations with PISCES, I anticipate we will use these 
same capabilities and procedures to prepare for a permanent international 
settlement of Mars by exploiting the moons of Mars to conduct similar, nearly 
real-time tele-robotic operations on the Martian surface. 
 
This approach would afford PISCES several decades of sustained pioneering 
research on the Big Island, bringing long-term development and prosperity to 
this region, and indeed to all islands of Hawaii. 
 
In support of the vision I have articulated in my new book, I have spent the past 
six-months meeting with senior leadership in the U.S. Administration and on the 
Hill, and have hosted book signings and forums all over the world. At each 
venue I have also made it clear that this bold journey into space can begin with 
PISCES and the Great State of Hawaii. 



BUZZ ALDRIN 10750 Wilshire Blvd. Suite 1004   Los Angeles, CA 90024 
 

 
Page 3 

 
 

By supporting PISCES through the legislation before you today, you will affirm 
that Hawaii will expand its role as a leader in the international exploration and 
development of space, which in turn will afford exceptional economic and 
societal returns to humanity on Earth, as well as to the Aloha State – enhancing 
economic prosperity and wellbeing for generations to come. 
 
I again, strongly encourage your continued leadership in supporting PISCES –  
a timely and vitally important asset not only for Hawaii, but also for our Nation 
and the broader international space community. 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to testify on this important initiative. 
 
Buzz Aldrin 
Apollo XI 

 
 
BUZZ ALDRIN  

 

 

 

 

 







Henk B. Rogers 
55 Merchant Street, 17th floor 

Honolulu, HI 96813 
 

January 28, 2014 
 

TESTIMONY IN SUPPORT OF HB2152 – RELATING TO 
THE PACIFIC INTERNATIONAL SPACE CENTER FOR 

EXPLORATION SYSTEMS (PISCES) 
 
 
Dear Members of the 27th State Legislature, 
 
I strongly support the intent of this bill to Hawaii State funding to 
PISCES to employ staff, purchase equipment and build the facilities 
necessary for it to be able to carry our its mission. 
 
Space exploration is really a perfect industry for Hawaii. We are one 
of the best destinations in the world for Space Tourism. Our unique 
geographical location enables us to launch satellites into any orbit 
because we are surrounded by thousands of miles of open ocean. Our 
geology has blessed us with the same rock types and rock formations 
(basaltic/volcanic) as are found on the moon and Mars. As a result, 
Hawaii is in a great position to benefit from the upcoming surge in 
space exploration. PISCES is the organization that will make this 
happen. 
 
Our young people have proven that they can compete on an 
international level with other young people in robotics. Robotics is 
the technology necessary for the successful exploration of other 
planets. Rather than let our student go overseas to find high paying 
software and hardware development jobs overseas, we should create 
a lasting high tech industry here in Hawaii. Space Exploration is the 
very heart of high tech. PISCES is the organization that will realize 
this vision. 
 
The five strategic areas outlined in the bill, fabrication of basaltic-
based construction materials, in-situ resource extraction and use, 
planetary analog test site development, the high-school student 
designed and built experiment that will go to the moon and the 



international robotic mining competition are all worthy endeavors for 
the budding tech community in Hawaii. Help PISCES get these 
projects off the ground. 
 
I strongly urge you to pass HB2152 with the requested funding 
allocation. You can reach me at 808-954-6100 or by e-mail at 
henk@tetris.com should you have any questions about my testimony. 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to testify on this bill. 
 
Aloha, 
 

 
 
Henk B. Rogers 
 
 



Hoyt L. Davidson 
Managing Partner 

Near Earth LLC 
243 Tresser Boulevard, 17th Floor 

Stamford, CT 06901 

January 21, 2014 

 

TESTIMONY IN SUPPORT OF HB2152 – RELATING TO THE PACIFIC INTERNATIONAL 
SPACE CENTER FOR EXPLORATION SYSTEMS (PISCES) 

Dear Members of the 27th Hawaii State Legislature, 

I strongly support the intent of this bill to provide Hawaii State funding to PISCES to continue and 
expand its research and development activities in planetary surface systems technologies and to support 
the financing and creation of a research and development park to focus and house these various 
activities.  

Over the last fiscal year, PISCES has used its state funding to establish the core of its management team, 
analyze and plan its technology development initiatives, and attract numerous world class academic, 
government and corporate partners. In my opinion, the progress made to date has been impressive and 
the strategic plan of PISCES is sound and promising both for what it may achieve for the citizens of 
Hawaii as well as the value it offers to the broader scientific and industrial communities. As the PISCES 
team has proven to be a good steward of the State’s funding and resources, I would encourage the State 
of Hawaii to continue and enhance the funding level for PISCES.  

The five strategic areas of planetary surface systems technologies being pursued by PISCES are each 
critical to the future space exploration efforts of our nation and each have important terrestrial 
applications that may pay even larger and nearer term dividends in terms of economic development. In 
addition, the planetary analog test site and in-situ resource utilization test facilities proposed to be 
funded by this legislation have the potential to make Hawaii a global center of excellence for robotics 
and unmanned systems testing, and resource extraction. The proposed international robotics mining 
competition for college students is the ideal means to market these facilities and PISCES’ broader 
capabilities to the future leaders of the international space and robotics communities. What might 
otherwise have been a hotly contested hosting opportunity for this international competition could 
simply fall into the waiting lap of Hawaii and forever mark Hawaii as the world’s academic focal point for 
robotic competitions.  This is a unique opportunity in time and one that, I would avow, puts Hawaii in a 
position others will one day envy greatly. 

Lastly, this growing PISCES endeavor is attracting many desirable partners who would all benefit from 
co-locating in a vibrant new research park to share facilities, attract a critical mass of talent and provide 



for beneficial cross-fertilization of ideas and technologies. PISCES can serve as the core of such research 
park by managing a shared testing and integrations facility and an operations control room for 
communications, data processing and control of remote systems. 

I therefore strongly encourage you to pass HB2152 with the requested funding allocation. I am available 
to answer any questions you may have and can be reached at (203) 355-3527 or by email at 
hoyt@nearearthllc.com. 

Thank you for the opportunity to testify on this bill. 

        Aloha,  

  

        Hoyt Davidson 

mailto:hoyt@nearearthllc.com


  

    SHACKLETON ENERGY COMPANY 
3511 Caldwell Lane, Del Valle, TX 78617-3017 

 

 

 
“Fueling the Space Frontier” 

 
24th January 2014 

 
 
 

Testimony in Support of HB2152 
Relating to the Pacific International Space Center for Exploration Systems (PISCES) 

 
 
Dear Members of the 27th State Legislature 
 
I strongly support the intent of this bill to employ staff and purchase equipment essential for PISCES ongoing 
operations through June 2015. 
 
There exists a gathering resurgence of commercial space exploration initiatives that include both surface to 
space launch activities but of more relevance a number of in-space commercial companies established to 
provide services such as resource utilization, habitation, autonomous operations and other activities.  
 
Many of these organizations are of US origin but many are also developing in Europe, Asia and other 
territories. Unlike the large isolated space programs of a generation ago, today’s commercial space activities 
are collaborative in nature over international boundaries. More than ever, cost efficiencies as well as 
standards and procedures collaboration are paramount in new space ventures and activities, even between 
National Space Agencies.  
 
As the trend for collaboration meets with the emergence of space resource utilization companies, a pressing 
requirement emerges for a center of excellence that can cross international boundaries, yet offers unique 
operational value for the development and testing of  new vehicles, processes and methods of resource 
extraction and surface mobility on other worlds and extreme environments. The unique geology of the 
Islands of Hawai’i serves as a testing ground for these and many other operational functions. More than that, 
the equitable location between the Americas and Asia provides a convenient convergence for a great majority 
of the participants involved in this field to cooperate and collaborate. 
 
The inspiration, leadership and technology development undertaken by PISCES is fundamental to the future 
of Hawai’i. It is essential that this facility receives the required financing for staff and capital equipment to 
perform its duties as a flagship center to secure leadership in this new field which will enhance the local 
economy, provide jobs, education and inspiration for an entire generation. 
 
In light of the above, I strongly support the intent of HB2152 and would urge the Legislature to appropriate 
the full funding amount requested through this legislation. 
 
 
Best regards 
 

 
 
Jim Keravala 
Chief Operating Officer 
Shackleton Energy Company, Inc. 
+1 650 387 0844 
jim.keravala@shackletonenergy.com 
www.shackletonenergy.com 



 
                    International Ventures Associates 
 
 
January 29, 2014 
 
 
To: Members of the 27th Hawaii State Legislature: 
 
I am writing as a member of the Hawaii Aerospace Advisory 
Committee (HAAC), and previous chairman of JUSTSAP, where I 
served for seven years.  
 
In previous years, I have submitted testimonials for initial and 
continued funding for the Pacific International Space Center for 
Exploration systems (PISCES). I would like to do so again for House 
Bills 2150, 2151, and 2152. 
 
In my judgment, these bills enhance Hawaii's competitive position in 
the international Aerospace sector, and provide an "accelerator" for 
important R&D projects, facilities testing, and higher skilled labor for 
the State - as PISCES develops funded projects that will no longer 
require State funding over the coming years. PISCES is developing a 
positively differentiated capability that the great State of Hawaii has 
incubated and nurtured, and that is now on the verge of providing 
sustainable ROI benefits. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Stephen Day 
President, International Ventures Associates 
 
 
 
IVA, 5333 Potomac Avenue, Suite 100, Washington, DC 20016 
 



	
  

 
 

Testimony Presented Before the 
House Committee on Economic Development and Business 

February 4, 2014 at 8:30 a.m. 
by 

Donald O. Straney 
Chancellor, University of Hawaiʻi at Hilo 

 
 

HB 2152 – RELATING TO THE PACIFIC INTERNATIONAL SPACE CENTER FOR  
        EXPLORATION SYSTEMS 
 
Chair Tsuji, Vice Chair Ward and Members of the Committee: 
 
My name is Donald Straney, Chancellor of the University of Hawaiʻi at Hilo (UH Hilo). We 
support the intent of HB 2152 to fund the Pacific International Space Center for Exploration 
Systems (PISCES) to support administrative and general tasks, strategic program initiatives, 
and the preliminary development of the PISCES research and development park. 
 
This proposal will help to expand and diversify economic and workforce development 
opportunities throughout the State by promoting the establishment and growth of new 
sustainable and green industries, internships, and science, technology, engineering, and 
mathematics education programs.  UH Hilo views the proposal as an opportunity to 
collaborate with PISCES to provide higher education and career options to the people of our 
Hawai’i Island. 
 
We support HB 2152 provided its passage does not replace or adversely impact priorities in 
our BOR approved budget. 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to testify on HB 2152.  Aloha. 
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